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31st October 2005
Dear Mr McCurdy,

Forest Heath LDF Issues and Options 

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation in relation to the above document. 

General:

The Council will have no doubt now seen the very recently published draft document from the Planning Inspectorate entitled ‘A framework for assessing soundness and focussing representations on Development Plan Documents’. It will obviously need to satisfy itself that it is in full compliance with the content of this document. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the Draft document itself; the HBF would like to make the following brief points:

Option 2 – Housing Led Vision

The HBF not unsurprisingly supports this as the best option for the Forest Heath LDF.

Issue 1

The Federation also believes that the Council ought to consider a higher overall housing figure than that set out in the draft RSS given that the final regional housing requirement is yet to be confirmed, and in the context of the Barker Report and Planning for Housing Provision document.

.

Issue 2

The HBF does not consider that directly linking Greenfield development to whether or not a set percentage of brownfield development has occurred is appropriate. It would be a hostage to fortune, and more than likely result in a failure for the district in meeting its overall housing requirement. A combination of both types of housing provision will be necessary, and both will play an important role in terms of delivery.

Government policy is to follow a sequential approach to new housing provision when allocating sites. However, it is not to require the development of all brownfield sites prior to the release of Greenfield ones. To do so would be totally unrealistic, particularly within a national growth area. Therefore, a mix of both brownfield and Greenfield sites will need to be brought forward at the same time in order to deliver the overall housing requirement. Greenfield sites should only be held back unnecessarily unless it can be demonstrated that their development would be prejudicial to the development of specific brownfield sites. It should be recognised that large urban extension sites usually take a very long period to come forward and be fully developed. These often long lead-up times need to be properly factored in to any housing release assumptions.

Consequently, it is vital that a range of both brownfield and Greenfield sites are quickly made available, and are capable of delivering significant housing numbers if the overall target figure is to be achieved. 

The HBF is strongly of the opinion that if a step-change in growth is to be achieved, then a flexible approach to brownfield / greenfield provision will indeed be necessary. Indeed, the recently published proposed changes to PPG3 make much the same point.

Linking jobs and housing

However, the HBF considers this to be a completely unrealistic option that totally ignores how the housing market actually operates. It would deprive landowners and developers of the certainty necessary in order for long-term housing developments to be taken forward. It is for this reason that in Milton Keynes, housing developments coming forward from English Partnership’s land are being granted planning consents of 15 years duration in order to provide such certainty.

In reality, it is almost impossible to ensure that new employment and housing provision match one another, particularly on a continuous basis. 

The HBF does not consider that the Council should wait until 2021 to act. It should through its annual monitoring reports identify any major divergences between new housing development and employment provision over a period of years, and then consider the reasons for them. It should then seek to identify what further investments or actions are necessary in order to overcome these, and then wherever possible act upon them. These may well not be planning related.    

Issue 19

The HBF does not consider it appropriate for affordable housing requirements to be set at the regional level. Instead these should be done at the district level, based upon proper up to date research findings, and fully taking on board the viability of individual housing allocations.

Issue 26

New development cannot only be allowed if it pays towards local transport infrastructure and services, as this fails to link planning gain requirements to individual developments. Payments can only be sought where it can be demonstrated that proposed developments would directly necessitate such new infrastructure and services in order to make them acceptable in planning terms. 

Issue 44

Again, payments can only be sought where it can be demonstrated that proposed developments would directly necessitate such new infrastructure and services in order to make them acceptable in planning terms. Any requirement must be fully justified, and conform to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05.

Issue 45

The Federation does not consider that it is normally appropriate for developers to be asked to contribute for health service and facilities, as these are usually already funded via general taxation.

Consultation

I hope that you will find these comments helpful and that they will be taken on board in the preparation of the full consultation draft version of the LDF, and I await the opportunity to be further involved in this document and all aspects of the LDF generally as it evolves.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(East Midlands & Eastern Regions)

PAGE  
3

